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l!lproved Pig Handling 
Moving pigs, either small or large, 
within a confinement system or to a 
loading ramp and truck can involve 
considerable time and labor unless the 
physical layout and equipment are 
properly designed. Often some simple 
changes can have dramatic effects in 
ease of moving pigs from facility to 
facility, or through a loading ramp. 

A pig has almost total panoramic 
vision (field of view of 3100), so 
often balks when there are bright 
spots or other objects ahead or to the 
side. Solid sides on a loading ramp 
or alley reduce the amount of shadows 
which cause balking. When hogs are 
moved from a confinement facility with 
artificial light to bright outdoor 
sunlight, they often balk or are 
difficult to move. To prevent this 
problem, an enclosed loading ramp is 
recommended, or at least a temporary 
hover put over the top made of canvas 
or plywood. A light at the entrance 
or in the truck will help animal 
movement to the new area. 

When moving hogs in a group, a pileup 
of animals is a common problem in a 
funnel-shaped crowding pen. 
Experience has shown that by replacing 
a funnel-shaped crowding pen with a 
stair step design, jamming problems 
are reduced. In this design the chute 
is 16 inches wide to accommodate one 
hog, then immediately widens to 
accommodate two and then three, to 

ST ,._.,!A. CAMPUS Ll'E!AA~ ----allow one animal to pass another. 
Figure 1 gives a modified version of 
the stair step design. The crowding 
pen itself should have solid 
partitions, since hogs should be only 
able to see one path of escape. The 
gate also should be solid to restrict 
their tendency to return to their 
pens. No more than 25 market weight 
hogs should be moved at any one time. 

Some type of non-slip surface flooring 
is important in chutes and crowding 
pens. It could be a rough broom 
finish on concrete or some other type 
of skid-resistant flooring such as 
plastic coated expanded metal mesh or 
even solid flooring with wood chips or 
straw bedding. Also good footing is 
needed in ramps, which should have 
1" x 1" cleats attached and spaced 8 
inches apart for market-size pigs. 
Ramps should have as gentle a slope as 
possible, with 20° the maximum and 1s0 

a more reasonable angle. Steps on a 
ramp should have a 2-inch rise and a 
10-inch tread depth, for market-size 
pi gs. 

Hog flow is greatly improved in 
loading chutes if two single-file 
chutes are placed side by side rather 
than in one wide run. Figure 2 shows 
a technique of providing a loading 
chute and a round crowd pen that can 
handle market-weight hogs with a 
minimum of jamming. A refinement of 
this system is shown by the 
wedge-shaped partition between the 
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Figure 1. Handling chute with stair-step entrance 

12' diameter round crowd pen 

Vertical 
slide gate 
or swinging 
gate 

/ 
/ 

/ 
/ 

/ 

/ 
,------

_,""' 
\ 
\ 
\ 
\ 
\ 
\ 
\ 

., .,,,."" ,,. 

18" Man gate 

crowd gate 

17 11 

1011 

17 11 

Triangular partition 
prevents jamming 

Figure 2. Loading chute with two single-file paths 
and wedge-shape partition to prevent jamming 
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entrances to the chute. The wedge, 
26 11 x 10 11 , will force a hog to wait 
while another hog enters the chute, 
and thus prevent janming at the 
opening to the 16-inch wide chute. In 
a double wide chute the two outer 
walls should be solid, while the inner 
partition can be open. This enables 
hogs to maintain visual contact with 
one another as they walk up the chute 
or ramp. Not only is location of pigs 
but also of the handlers important in 
these systems--shown by the manned 
gates. As mentioned previously, the 
loading ramps should not exceed 200 in 
grade, with an adjustable ramp having 
a maximum angle of 2so. A stationary 
loading ramp should have a level deck 
at the top to provide a level surface 
before hogs walk onto the truck. 
Sometimes conveyor belts are used to 
load hogs, especially those raised in 
confinement. This can work well as a 
prodding device if there is a remote 
control to start and stop the belt 
motion. Again, the chute should be no 
more than 200 and should not run 
continuously. 

The movement of pigs is best 
accomplished down hallways and 
corridors by using crowd panels which 
are merely a piece of plywood or metal 
with a handle built across the top. 
Ideally these panels should be only 
slightly narrower than the hallway or 
corridor where they are used--to 
prevent pigs from trying to sneak 
around the panel and wall or 
partition. A broom can be used 
sometimes to back up a pig by brushing 
its nose and head area. Electric 
prods should not be used unless 
absolutely necessary since this 
increases heart rates and unusual 
behavior such as lying down. Death 
can result from successive shocks. 
Besides a crowd panel and broom, a 
cane or piece of thin plastic pipe can 
be successfully used for turning and 
guiding pigs. 

Material adapted from "Understanding 
Hog Psychology Simplifies Handling" by 
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Temple Grandin, University of 
Illinois, in Feb. 1982 issue of 
Veterinary Medicine. 

Rodent Control fn Swine Facilities 
The control of rats and mice in and 
around swine buildings is a continual 
and difficult problem. Rodents can 
cause considerable damage to feed 
storage areas and buildings, but that 
may be small compared with health 
problems experienced by the pigs. 
Rodents have been linked to the spread 
of various diseases such as swine 
dysentery, brucellosis, and 
trichinosis. Diseases can be spread 
from the distribution of infected 
feeds or through rodent droppings, 
urine, saliva, and/or blood. Not only 
from the unsightliness and physical 
damage to facilities but from a health 
standpoint it is very desirable to 
control rodent populations in and 
around the swine farm. 

An important method of rodent control 
is to build facilities that offer the 
least opportunity for rodents to enter 
and thrive. A conmen entry site is at 
the bottom of corrugated metal siding, 
which can be sealed off by placement 
of a heavy gauge metal flashing as 
shown in figure 3. A critical entry 
location is in and around the 
foundation of buildings. Figure 4 
shows a possible construction 
technique to greatly reduce rodent 
burrowing beneath the foundation to 
enter the facilities. Another useful 
technique is to spread gravel around 
the perimeter of a building to control 
weeds and reduce rat burrowing. Use 
one-inch diameter or larger gravel 
laid in a band at least 2 feet wide 
and 6 inches deep. This technique, 
even in existing facilities, can 
significantly reduce rat populations. 

Another important factor in 
controlling rodents is good sanitation 
and housekeeping. This involves the 
proper storage and handling of feed 
and feed ingredients, keeping sacks 
and other garbage picked up and in 



proper storage containers such as 
steel trash containers rather than 
vinyl or plastic. By not allowing 
excessive feed and other material from 
sitting around available, rodent 
populations probably cannot be totally 
eliminated, but numbers can be 
reduced. 

One of the devices that has been tried 
recently to rid farms of rodents has 
been ultrasonic sound. For the most 
part, these devices have proved 
ineffective on a day-to-day basis. 
When first installed, they may 
frighten rats and mice for a few days 
or weeks, but eventually animals will 
get used to the sound and return to 
their old locations. Also, ultrasonic 
devices are very directional and do 
not go around corners very well; many 
voids exist in buildings which the 
sounds do not penetrate and so are 
ineffective. 

A regular program of rodent control 
should incorporate some type of bait 
program using rodenticides which are 
classified in two groups: single-dose 
poisons and multi-dose rodenticides. 
The single-dose or acute rodenticides 
quickly kill rodent populations. They 
can be used when rat numbers are large 
and it is difficult to get rodents to 
consume bait over several days. These 
materials, however, have the 
disadvantage of being quite hazardous 
to children and pets. The multi-dose 
or chronic rodenticides are 
anti-coagulants. Repeated ingestion 
of these materials thins animal blood 
to lose its clotting ability, and . 
death occurs due to internal bleeding. 
Generally, four to five days of 
successive ingestion of the material 
is needed for control. Reasons why 
anti-coagulants are not effective 
include the following: rats are not 
exposed to the bait long enough; not 
enough bait material is available; 
there are too few bait stations (need 
to be 20-30 feet from one another); 
the control area does not cover a 
large area permitting rats and mice to 
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move in from untreated areas; and 
possibly some rats become resistant to 
the anti-coagulants. Other possible 
reasons control fails are poorly 
accepted bait because of improper 
formulation;, bait stations are not 
placed properly or other food is more 
convenient; or the bait material has 
become contaminated itself. 

Bait stations increase the 
effectiveness and safety of 
rodenticides. Bait stations are 
places where rodenticides are placed 
and protected from other livestock, 
pets, and children and this allows for 
inspection of the bait to see if it is 
being eaten by the rodents. There are 
manufactured bait boxes of plastic, 
cardboard or metal, but they can also 
be made from scrap material. A simple 
device such as a flat board nailed at 
an angle to the wall and floor can 
provide a protected area for bait. 
Also for these materials a length of 
pipe along the same area can be used 
or a box with a cover on it. Bait 
stations should have at least two 
openings roughly 2-1/2 inches in 
diameter at opposite sides of the 
station. This allows the rodents to 
have an alternate escape route as they 
enter the station. Make sure that the 
bait is fresh; dispose of spoiled or 
uneaten bait. Location of the bait 
station is also important. Make sure 
it is in areas where rodents are 
active and preferably between the 
rodents' source of food and shelter. 
This can be found quite easily in 
swine buildings by placing bait in 
dividing walls of pens, in attics, or 
along floors or alleys where they are 
active. Visual rodent tracks can 
often be seen in dusty surfaces and 
droppings are clues that they are 
present. 

Traps can also be an effective method 
of controlling rats, although they 
take more of the manager's time and 
labor. Traps can be used more as a 
control program than to knock down a 
large population present in a swine 
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Figure 3. Construction detail showing heavy gauge metal flashing 
to seal off rodent access to spaces in corrugated metal siding 

Figure 4. Construction detail to restrict rodent 
entry through foundations 
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facility. Traps should be placed 
close to the walls so that they follow 
rodents' natural course of travel: 
baiting these traps is more effective. 

Fumigants are a commonly used method 
to control rats in burrows outside 
buildings. Different fumigants are 
available but are highly toxic to 
humans and animals and should not be 
used in buildings and by people 
unfamiliar with their use. 

Rodent control needs to be a regular 
and continual part of a swine 
operation. Bait stations should be 
checked weekly or at least monthly for 
fresh signs of rodents. It is very 
coD1Don to knock down a rodent 
population initially and then have a 
lax period when rodent populations 
increase again, resulting in another 
cycle of control problems. It is much 
better to have a solid control program 
to hold populations to a minimum. 

This material has been adapted from an 
article entitled "Rodent Control 
Practices Around Swine Facilities," by 
Art Muehling, Extension Agricultural 
Engineer, University of Illinois. 
1987 Illinois Swine Seminar. 

Managing Manure Pits Beneath Swine 
Confinement Units 
The construction of manure pits 
beneath swine confinement buildings is 
not as coD1Don today as it was 10 to 15 
years ago. The existence of a manure 
pit beneath partially or totally 
slatted floors, open to the building, 
does present problems maintaining 
acceptable environments in these 
facilities. Of particular concern are 
10-15-year-old facilities with total 
or partial slats and pit. Due to an 
accumulation of solids in these pits, 
the potential for environmental 
problems in the swine confinement area 
increases. The problem exists in the 
solid accumulation which occurred 
because of difficulty in the removal 
of solids from deep manure pits. A 
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typical situation is to have minimal 
or no agitation at the time of clean 
out, when possibly vacuum tanks were 
only used to remove liquid waste from 
the storage areas. Over the years, 
solids (manure solids and feed} 
accumulate and serve as food sources 
for anaerobic bacteria which produces 
the toxics and noxic gases which can 
be a nuisance and sometimes fatal to 
both animals and people who work in 
these units. 

The solution to this problem involves 
removal of the solids. If access to 
the pit by recirculating chopper pumps 
is very difficult or impossible, this 
removal becomes a hard task. If at 
all possible, the best solution is to 
thoroughly agitate over 10-12 hours 
before any manure is pumped. During 
that time no pigs or people should be 
present in the facility. If it is 
impossible to totally unload the 
building, pick a windy day or have 
maximum ventilation present in the 
barn. Even during a maximum 
ventilation condition, no people 
should enter the barn while pits are 
being agitated or shortly after 
agitation stops. 

Chemical additives to manure to break 
up solids and control gases or odors 
have not been an effective method of 
eliminating solid accumulation in pits 
where significant material has been 
left to accumulate. There is an 
indication that some of these 
materials did help in the suspension 
of some solids into the liquid, but it 
does not seem to be the answer for 
many of the problems seen today with 
older facilities where solids have 
accumulated over years of build-up in 
the pit. Another possible solution to 
this problem has been developed in 
North Carolina by a method called a 
pit recharge system where waste water 
from an outside storage area is 
flushed through the pit periodically 
to remove solids from the bottom of 
the pit to the holding pond. This 
concept involves a periodic draining 



of the pit contents by gravity to a 
lagoon and then recharging the pit 
with the new liquid taken from the top 
of the outside storage area. This 
system, although not feasible for 
everyone, offers a choice if an 
outside storage area is present and 
manure can be drained off from the pit 
to the holding pond. 

The system simply involves a pipe from 
the pit, draining to the holding pond, 
with another pipe removing liquid from 
the pond and pumping it into the other 
end of the pit. The recharge of 
recycled lagoon liquid should be over 
a short period of time with a pumping 
capacity to add 12 inches of liquid to 

the largest building pit during a 
4-hour period. The pit should be 
drained and recharged on a regular 
basis, possibly weekly or twice 
monthly. The lagoon capacity is also 
important, to avoid large odors from 
that particular area. Perhaps a 
doubling or tripling of the lagoon 
capacity is needed for the additional 
bacterial decomposition necessary 
otherwise large amounts of odor will 
be produced in the lagoon area instead 
of the pit beneath the building. 

o(J~fJ.µ 
Extension Agricultural Engineer 
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